



To:

The Planning Department,

County Hall, Town Centre, Tallaght, Dublin 24. 4th November 2022

elbijdse Road

RE: Planning Application Reg. Ref. SD22A/0377 – Application by Aidan & Dympna Coss for development described as Sub-division of existing site to rear of Greenways, Tubber Lane, Lucan, Co. Dublin for a new 4 Bed, Detached, 2 Storey Dwelling with Attic Garden Room and Roof Garden within the Roof Space. Works include Cantiliver Balcony on East Elevation and Juliette Balcony on North Elevation, Rooflights, Solar Panels, Drainage and Landscaping Works to suit.

Dear Sirs,

In connection with the above Planning Application on behalf of the members of Lucan Golf Club we wish to make a submission for your consideration and include our payment of the submission fee of €20.

In reviewing the content of this planning application we are surprised to see that the applicants appear to make no significant reference of the very close proximity of Lucan Golf Club lands to the immediate north, east and west the applicants' site.

As a close neighbour and the occupiers of significant lands neighbouring the applicants' property we consider it useful to comment on our club, its activities, its memberships, its users and to express our opinion on the content of this planning application.

**Lucan Golf Club** ( also referred elsewhere in this correspondence as LGC ) was established in 1897 and this year celebrates 125 years.

It is therefore long established in the Lucan area generally and currently has in excess of 1000 members the majority of whom are residents of the Lucan and neighbouring catchment areas.

The club is active in terms of participation in the sport of golf and the associated social activities for members and their guests. In addition to the membership which is made up of senior, non-senior adult members and juniors the club is visited by guests who are non-members and players partaking in golf as part of visiting golfing societies. In a typical year golfing society members can visit to play the club as much as on average 100 occasions and income from such in addition to green fees paid by visitors and membership subs makes up the majority of annual club income. In addition, the income generated by the social activities within the clubhouse including food and drink offerings

generate much needed income as does income arising out of the activities of the club professional etc.

Such income facilitates the introduction of juniors and others to the sport of golf, supports the club's teams made up of members who represent the club in senior and junior competitions at LGC and at competing clubs' courses. The income also enables the cost of wages, course maintenance and other overheads to be met.

The lands occupied by LGC are essentially parkland in nature and zoned within the current Development Plan as having an OS Zoning Objective which is stated as "To preserve and provide for open space and recreational amenities".

These lands form an important green lung in a rapidly developing area of west Dublin which has seen significant new housing developments notable in the Adamstown and Shackleton areas in recent years.

LGC lands have for many years been sub-divided into two substantial areas by Tubber Lane and this arises primarily due to the traditional first 6 holes (excluding the first tee) and tee box of the 7<sup>th</sup> hole being located within lands held under a long lease and the rest of the lands in the freehold ownership of LGC which contain the clubhouse, machinery sheds and the balance of tees, fairways, greens and practising areas all located to the west and south west of Tubber Lane.

The historical arrangement for players using LGC on a daily basis (7 days) is that after registering for play, changing etc. within and in the vicinity of the clubhouse and driving off over Tubber Lane from the first tee in front of the clubhouse players play the following holes generally in a clockwise direction around the course until they complete the 6<sup>th</sup> hole and proceed to the 7<sup>th</sup> tee.

**Tubber Lane** continues to display many of the characteristics of a rural laneway. It directly borders the lands of LGC covered by the OS Zoning. It is very narrow in width, has no road markings, has no footpaths, is deficient in passing areas for vehicles, has water courses comprising of ditches / drains / stream at levels below the carriageway on both sides, has insufficient public lighting and has mature hedgerows and trees on either side.

Tubber Lane is therefore not a typical suburban housing estate roadway and the house types within it are generally located on more generous sized sites that would not be typical of modern suburban housing developments. Any proposal that leads to a significant reduction in site size or intensification of use is likely to reduce the rural character of the lane and will potentially create a precedent for similar developments in other parts of the lane in the future. Such longer term developments if permitted will likely have a substantial negative impact on the natural landscaping and character of the lane and reduce its potential enjoyment by walkers, cyclists etc.

At its northern end Tubber Lane connects to the old Celbridge Road at a sharp bend. Persons accessing Tubber Lane from the old Celbridge Road descend in level into that bend with very limited view of traffic approaching in the opposite direction intending to exit Tubber Lane. This is due to the sharp radius of the bend and the elevated lands on the clubhouse side of the lane.

In the course of play after hitting their drives from the first tee, players exit on to Tubber Lane at two locations (one for players carrying bags or with individual bag carts and another for players in four wheeled golf carts) to cross the lane and proceed to continue their play on the first fairway.

Following the completion of play on what are commonly called the "Front" holes and after completing play on the 6<sup>th</sup> green and playing their drives from the 7<sup>th</sup> tee players again, return on to Tubber Lane at two crossing locations (an additional one for players carrying bags or with individual bag carts and the same route as above but in the opposite direction for players in four wheeled golf carts ) to cross the Lane and proceed to continue their play on the area of the course approximate to the clubhouse and the later holes commonly referred to as the "Back" holes.

In addition to use by players, these multiple crossing points are used by course staff including for the transfer of vehicles and maintenance equipment such as grass cutting machinery for regular and ongoing frequently daily course maintenance.

It is reasonable to suggest therefore that there is significant activity at and in very close proximity to the existing bend due to the amount of the crossing of Tubber Lane at this location by players, staff, supporters (occasionally during competitions) etc.

Whilst these crossing points are familiar to members, visiting players may not be as familiar with such. These crossing points are long established and essential to the continued use of the course.

We became aware of the **proposed developments by the applicants** when members and course staff reported the presence of the site notices to us. We are unaware of any advice to us by the applicants of their intention to redevelop their property. This is unfortunate as we would have been happy to express our views concerning their proposed developments with the applicants in advance of the formal submission by them of such applications.

Following consideration by the Council of LGC which is elected by the membership to represent their interests, we wish to make a submission in connection with the above referenced planning application made under Planning Application Reg. Ref. SD22A/0377. In compiling our submission we have sought input from the office holders within the club and selected members with knowledge of planning and development issues.

Arising out of that consultation and input we wish to express our concerns about the applicants' proposed developments (three separate planning applications) and to confirm our formal objection to the proposed developments. In order to help to illustrate our concerns we enclose photographs for your review.

Planning Application Reg. Ref. SD22A/0377 is one of three planning applications lodged on the same day by the applicants. The others being Planning Application Reg. Ref. SD22B/0434 for an alternative entrance to service "Greenways" and Planning Application Reg. Ref. SD22A/0375 for a 5 bedroomed detached dwelling. All of these applications relate to parts of the property known as "Greenways" including entrance, driveway, dwelling and garden currently occupied as a home by the applicants.

The three planning applications and the developments proposed within are clearly a significant intensification of development and use within the curtilage of an existing house site.

We have concerns that the applicants have been apparently allowed to sub-divide the proposed development into three separate planning applications. Their proposed development of their property is essentially for a substantial intensification of construction and uses on a single existing property.

In our opinion the developments described within the three separate applications should be considered as one application.

## We express this opinion because:

- 1) Three applications were lodged relating to the one property "Greenways" on the same day.
- 2) The three planning applications were made by the same applicants.
- 3) Within the planning application forms submitted with all three planning applications one pre-planning consultation reference number is quoted.
- 4) Although two of the planning applications have been submitted by one agent and one by another agent, only one of the agents is quoted as attending the pre-planning consultation referred to.
- 5) The outcomes of the three planning applications are clearly interdependent.
  - For example, if the new alternative proposed site access to the existing house is refused then, presumably the existing shared access cannot be used by the new 4 bedroomed house proposed under Reg. Ref. SD22A/0375.
  - Similarly, the revised services arrangements are sometimes shown within lands outside of the specific redlined applications site boundaries.
- There is no combined drawing submitted that shows the intended totality of the overall site intensification if the three planning applications are successful.

For example, there is no one drawing that can be reviewed that shows the three entrances (existing and two new proposed) for ease of consideration and comment by interested parties. The locations of multiple entrances proposed onto essentially a rural type lane in close proximity to a heavily crossed and partially blind bend must surely be illustrated together to allow assessment and not Illustrating each in isolation as this creates an impression of much less potential impact in terms of traffic hazard etc. Sight lines / vision distances cannot be satisfactorily assessed in isolation in the knowledge of potential other close by developments that might directly impact on such.

The same can be said about the various essential services intended to service the existing and new houses which are a relatively confusing

mixture of new connections, the alternative uses of existing connections and the discharge of storm water to in some instances soakaways and in others to an existing ditch etc.

One combined application to show the totality of the proposals affecting an existing site would have been much more appropriate to illustrate the overall intensification of site use and facilitate comments and assessment by all interested parties and this raises the consideration as to whether it was appropriate to validate the applications in the formats submitted.

Additionally, interested third parties are forced to make and pay for three submissions at this stage and potentially, three separate substantially larger fees payable to An Bord Pleanala at a later stage in the process. This in our opinion is unreasonable when as stated the three applications all concern developments all relating to an existing single site.

Lucan Golf Club has over its history attempted to be on the best of terms with its immediate neighbours many of whom have been members of the club.

The existence of Lucan Golf Club significantly pre-dates the existence of many properties located along Tubber Lane including "Greenways". The arrangement of tees, fairways and holes associated with the traditional holes within the golf course also pre-date the construction of the applicants' property.

The applicants' property is located directly outside of the boundaries of Lucan Golf Club lands and south of golfers' approach play on to the 6<sup>th</sup> green. It is also located in very close proximity to the direction of play from the 7<sup>th</sup> tee towards the 7<sup>th</sup> green.

There is a history of complaint by the applicants relating to claimed nuisance and potential danger associated with occasional stray golf balls originating from within the golf course lands. This history of complaint is a matter of record and evidence of such can be produced if considered as appropriate. It should be pointed out that no other property owners along Tubber Lane have expressed any similar complaints in the past.

Lucan Golf Club have engaged with the applicants over the years and introduced various mitigation measures to seek to minimize any potential nuisance. We note that such measures have been welcomed by the applicants. Essentially, LGC has attempted to act as a good neighbour.

As a club we are amazed that the applicants are now seeking to construct two additional houses within their garden.

The development associated with the proposed construction of the 4 bedroomed house on the area of the side and rear of their property includes a proposal for the use of their existing shared entrance on Tubber Lane.

If the applicants have had concerns in relation to nuisance associated with any occasional stray balls affecting their existing property then, surely it is illogical to seek to construct a new house on any part of their existing lands?

Whilst the Planning Department cannot be expected to adjudicate on specific disputes that may have arisen between neighbouring land owners in the past, if the Planning Department are as now made aware of site specific issues such as those concerning claimed nuisance or safety similar to the above then, surely you must take such issues into account in making any decision on the planning application?

We understand that a pre-planning consultation may have taken place concerning the proposed redevelopments of the applicants' overall site between the agent acting for the applicants and a representative of the Planning Department. However, we suspect that the issues referred to above may not have been the subject of discussion during the pre-planning consultation.

Lucan Golf Club are concerned that the potential intensification of housing on the applicants' site which the proposed development proposes may lead to additional complaints and may influence the existing and future arrangements associated with play within the golf club's lands.

Further, Lucan Golf Club are concerned that the intensification of housing on the applicants' site may lead to claims concerning the safety of the occupants of the new proposed developments.

Not withstanding the above we wish to make the additional following comment on the lodged content of **Planning Application Reg. Ref. SD22A/0377.** 

This proposal involves the construction of a new 4 bedroom dwelling and is defective for the following reasons:

- 1) It proposes additional pedestrian and vehicular use on to a lane which as described above is rural in nature and restricted in terms of traffic safety with a very limited carriageway width of approx. 4.5 metres.
- 2) There are no footpaths on either side of Tubber Lane for pedestrians wishing to access the property by foot say following the use of local public transport etc.
- 3) Whilst Tubber Lane may be currently closed to vehicular through traffic, Tubber Lane will likely continue to be used by pedestrians and cyclists and may form part of future specific pedestrian and cyclist infrastructure such as potentially part of a greenway or other form of a sustainable transport infrastructural route.
- 4) The plans submitted with the proposal show hard surfaces for access (existing) and parking which indicates two off street car parking spaces. There is no provision in the arrangements shown for visitor parking on site unless parked on the access driveway. This may necessitate such cars carrying out reversing movements on to Tubber Lane (through an existing shared entrance) to facilitate cars close to the new house being permitted to exit or for such visitor car parking to exit the site as the turning areas for cars within the site are extremely restricted.

This may also lead to visitor parking on the narrow existing carriageway of Tubber Lane thereby causing a traffic hazard to all users whether motorists, cyclists or pedestrians.

- 5) The design of the new dwelling means that it overlooks the existing rear private open space of Greenways.
- 6) The drawings do not show the impact of this development on the building and garden associated with the new proposed 5 bedroom dwelling.
- 7) Surface water run off from roofs and hard surfaces is indicated as discharging into an existing "drain / dry stream".

The additional areas for hard surfaces including roofs, paving etc. that arises from the proposed development will inevitably lead to an increased risk of discharge to the immediate water courses and eventually into sensitive rivers such as the River Liffey. No screening report in connection with any possible negative impacts on such has been included for assessment.

- 8) The continued use of the existing shared entrance raises issues of concern relating to the associated proposed construction of a new entrance to both Greenways and the new 5 bedroomed house both off Tubber Lane. Whether the traffic exiting the proposed new 4 bedroom property have sufficient vision for safe exit has not been demonstrated within the documents lodged with this planning application. It appears that simply because it is an existing entrance that it is assumed to function satisfactorily despite there being significant other new developments very close by on the same side of Tubber Lane which may directly impact on it.
- 9) There are no substantive specific proposals relating to SUDS (Sustainable Urban Drainage Systems) included within the content of the applications.
- 10) The recent closure of the lane to through traffic has been instanced as a reason why there may be less traffic on the lane. However, what it forgets is that all motorists whether occupants or visitors to properties within the lane must now exit the lane in one northerly direction only and that is towards the bend that links the lane to the old Celbridge Road.

Due to closure of Tubber Lane vehicles such as delivery and service vehicles if entering the lane must turn in the lane to exit it and there is no obvious turning location provided for the extent of its accessible length.

Large service vehicles such as waste collection lorries etc. are not now in a position to drive through the lane in one direction. The configuration of the lane due to closure means that there is no prospect of such larger delivery or collection vehicles turning within the lane. The applicants have not submitted documentation to show how the new dwellings can be services by such vehicles. We are concerned that such vehicles may attempt to reverse up the lane with the obvious risk to all lane users as a result. In the absence of service by such vehicles there is potential for the increased risk of litter etc.

It is not appropriate from a safety perspective to facilitate the possible location of 3 No. entrances within a very short distance close to the junction of Tubber Lane and the old Celbridge Road.

11) The proposed new housing is proposed to be located in close proximity to the buildings associated with LGC's clubhouse, greenkeeping staff buildings including machinery shed etc.

Greenkeeping staff commence work from 6.30am in Summer. Their activity involves the use of petrol driven machinery etc. We are concerned that the close proximity of the new housing may lead to complaints from occupants relating to noise from the area about the clubhouse.

The clubhouse contains both bar and restaurant facilities and it is an important social part of the club. Activity within the bar, restaurant, car park etc. can on occasions particularly at weekends continue past midnight. We are concerned that the close proximity of the new housing may lead to complaints from occupants relating to noise from the area about the clubhouse.

12) Map No. 14 of the recently adopted South Dublin County Council Development Plan 2022 – shows areas subject to Strategic Flood Risk. The map appears to show the area of Tubber Lane as such an area of risk. The proposal to locate the 4 bedroom house at the upper part of the existing property may protect the building from the immediate effects of flooding. However, should flooding of the lane occur then, the access to the property may indeed be affected.

The submission suggests that works carried out in 2009 have removed any risk of flooding from the area. In the context of recent climatic changes and the repeated occurrence of what were sometimes referred to as one in a hundred years flooding events, extreme caution and confirmations must be obtained from independent sources in connection with such serious issues as potential flooding.

- 13) Arising out of the proposed proximity of the new housing to the boundary with LGC, no proposals have been included by the applicants along such as the common boundaries to ensure that any stray balls are prevented from entering into the building or lands associated with the new housing.
- 14) The agent's cover letter refers to the possible occupancy of the proposed hosing as being for members of the applicants' family. However, there is no confirmation that such family members are not already the owners of housing properties in their own rights.

At any rate the future occupancy of the proposed dwelling cannot be predicted.

15) The agent's cover letter suggests compliance with two objectives within the current Development Plan.

However, Policy H13 states that it is intended to facilitate "sustainable intensification at appropriate locations". In the context of the current application we would suggest that the site on Tubber Lane is not an appropriate location.

H13 Objective 1 refers to "encourage consultation with existing communities and other stakeholders". In the context of LGC no such consultation has been sought by the applicants.

- 16) The agent's cover letter refers to compliance with guidelines in terms of such as private open space. However, it refers to quotes 70 sq. m. as a minimum requirement and then states that the "Proposed Dwelling" as having 329 sq. m. of open space and the "Existing Dwelling" as having 70 sq. m. ++ ( whatever that means ) of open space. We would suggest that in the context of the site sizes of properties in the area generally that to suggest that the size of private open space to service an existing dwelling to be reduced to just barely over the absolute minimum requirement does not constitute good planning.
- 17) The status of the change in use of the existing shared entrance to "Greenways" is not demonstrated within the planning application and it is not clear who controls it and whether the neighbouring shared user supports the current planning application. Whilst the documents lodged include a Confirmation of Feasibility from Irish water there is nothing to indicate that this letter relates specifically to this planning application. The document is addressed to one of the applicants and the applicants have lodged three separate planning applications at the same time.
- 18) The proposed development refers to the sub-division of an existing site in the description of development it does not explicitly seek permission for the use of the original "Greenways" entrance. Therefore, this presents the prospect that should the applicants fail to obtain planning permission for the new entrance and parking off Tubber Lane to service "Greenways" in the future that the occupants of "Greenways" and the occupants of the proposed 4 bedroomed dwelling would potentially continue to use the existing entrance.

In summary to permit the construction of a 4 bedroom dwelling on this backland site restricted in terms of its size and without direct access through any new unshared access to the public roadway will in our opinion set an undesirable precedent and is not good planning practice.

For the above reasons we wish to formally object to this planning application and request that in due course you make a decision to refuse it.

Yours sincerely

For and on behalf of the Council of Lucan Golf Club.

## An-Rannóg Talamhúsáide, Pleanála agus Iompair Land Use, Planning & Transportation Department

Telephone: 01 4149000 Fax: 01 4149104 Email: planningdept@sdublincoco.ie



Lucan Golf Club Celbridge Road, Lucan, Co. Dublin.

Date: 08-Nov-2022

Dear Sir/Madam,

**Register Ref:** 

SD22A/0377

**Development:** 

Sub-division of existing site to rear for a new 4 bed detached two storey dwelling with attic garden room and roof garden within the roof space; works include cantilever balcony on east elevation and Juliette balcony on north elevation, rooflights, solar panels, drainage and landscaping works

to quit

Location:

Greenways, Tubber Lane, Lucan, Co. Dublin.

**Applicant:** 

Aidan & Dympna Coss

**Application Type:** 

Permission

Date Rec'd:

04-Oct-2022

I wish to acknowledge receipt of your submission in connection with the above planning application. The appropriate fee of €20.00 has been paid and your submission is in accordance with the appropriate provisions of the Planning and Development Regulations 2001(as amended). The contents of your submission will be brought to the attention of the Planning Officer during the course of consideration of this application.

This is an important document. You will be required to produce this document to An Bord Pleanala if you wish to appeal the decision of the Council when it is made. You will be informed of the decision in due course. Please be advised that all current applications are available for inspection at the public counter and on the Council's Website, www.sdublincoco.ie.

You may wish to avail of the Planning Departments email notification system on our website. When in the *Planning Applications* part of the Council website, <a href="www.sdublincoco.ie">www.sdublincoco.ie</a>, and when viewing an application on which a decision has not been made, you can input your email address into the box named "Notify me of changes" and click on "Subscribe". You should automatically receive an email notification when the decision is made. Please ensure that you submit a valid email address.

**Please note:** If you make a submission in respect of a planning application, the Council is obliged to make that document publicly available for inspection as soon as possible after receipt. Submissions are made available on the planning file at the Planning Department's public counter and with the exception of those of a personal nature, are also published on the Council's website along with the full contents of a planning application.

Yours faithfully,

for Senior Planner